


Don't Mind the Mud
EDITOR'S NOTE

Danielle Endvick
Communications Director

Wisconsin Farmers Union News
117 W. Spring St., Chippewa Falls, WI 54729

www.wisconsinfarmersunion.com
Newsletter Editor, Layout & Design: Danielle Endvick

Bulk Rate postage paid in Eau Claire, WI 

W e're in the throes of Mother 
Nature's spring tantrums as I 

write this. One minute, I'm stepping 
out onto the porch steps, my morn-
ing cup of coffee in-hand, enjoying 

the sunrise and the chorus of songbirds commingled 
with the sandhill cranes that have returned to the farm. 
The next, we're steeped in another foot of snow that 
slowly melts into rivers of slop in the pasture. 

The swinging pendulum of spring can wreak havoc 
on even the most optimistic soul, despite knowing the 
mucky mayhem is a spring rite of passage.

While tuning into a recent podcast by Mel Robbins, 
former lawyer turned motivational speaker, author, and 
podcast sensation, I was inspired by how she views par-
ticularly challenging segments — and seasons — of life 
as "bridges." When the going gets tough, she notes 
that you're likely on a bridge; it might feel a bit rickety or 
wobbly like an old swinging rope bridge, but it is help-
ing you get to where you need to go next, and the only 
way to go is forward.  

We know sunny days are ahead. Likewise, as we take 
on the big issues of the day, we know that Farmers 
Union is helping to build a bridge through the muck — 
building community, speaking up , and forging a better 
future for the generations that follow.

Throughout this issue, you'll see evidence of the work 
WFU is doing to lessen the mire and inspire change. 

One of our most anticipated upcoming projects is 
the Wisconsin Local Food Directory, which members 
will be able to opt into for marketing to consumers 
and institutional buyers. 
Learn more on page 6. 

WFU's recent investment in a property in downtown 
Chippewa Falls, which will house our headquarters, an 
exciting food hall and more, will also create opportuni-
ties to spotlight local products and create added val-
ue for the membership. See page 10 for an update on 
that project, including some fun new design concepts. 
Please also join us in welcoming Jackie Boos, who will 
help secure vendors and partners for this project. 
Connect with her if you're interested in being involved! 

We're also extremely excited to announce that Mi-
chael Perry will join us at Summer Conference in July. 
Learn about his latest book and find event details on 
page 8. 

The following pages also include a host of inspir-
ing leaders who are stepping up — through the WFU 
Emerging Leaders Program, Farmers Union Enterprises 
Leadership (FUEL) cohort, Beginning Farmers Institute, 
and more. It's invigorating to know we're not plodding 
along the bridge alone. 

So roll up your sleeves, pull on those mud boots, and 
join us in shaking off the muck. A little dirt never both-
ered this crew, and there is a role for all of us in speak-
ing up for rural issues, improving the outlook for family 
farmers, and building commu-
nity. Farmers Union is up to the 
task. 

Endvick raises beef 
cattle, chickens, and a 
pair of rambunctious 
boys on her Runamuck 
Ranch near Holcombe. She can 
be reached at 715-471-0398 or 
at dendvick@wisconsinfarmers 
union.com. 
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A s I watched the Joint Finance 
Committee (JFC) hearing in Eau 
Claire April 6th, I was on the 

horns of a dilemma. The room was 
packed with hundreds of people all 

wanting to have their voices heard on budget priorities 
that mattered greatly to them. People shared stories of 
dire child care struggles, infrastructure concerns, and 
the need for clean water for all. I was moved as I always 
am by democracy in action. Be that as it may, I was let 
down by some JFC leaders sitting on the dais. I knew by 
looking at stoic, disengaged faces that for a few leaders 
with strongly predetermined agendas and secure politi-
cal seats, they were just going through the motions. 

Because of gerrymandering, majority leaders sitting 
in safe seats that their party designed know they don’t 
have to listen to the needs of Wisconsin citizens, even 
though they have a $7 
billion dollar surplus 
this next budget and 
the opportunity to do 
a lot of good through-
out the state. Those in 
the minority party are 
controlled and limit-
ed by the lines drawn 
around their basically 
blue districts and they 
don’t have to listen to 
us “out state” folks ei-
ther. The fates are pre-
determined, and it’s 
bad for democracy. 

Wisconsinites took 
time off jobs and made 
sacrifices to spend an 

entire day to have their voices heard for two minutes in 
front of the committee. WFU members like Tom Kriegl, 
Jen Schmitz, and Tina Hinchley, to name a few, waited 
hours to have the opportunity to speak for two minutes 
on priority issues. The Farmers Union staff worked hard 
to analyze policies, develop a budget toolkit, and orga-
nize with partner organizations to advocate on shared 
issues. Rural organizers phoned members to encourage 
and assist them in testifying effectively. We keep trying 
despite how gerrymandering stifles our voices. 

Wisconsin is nearly evenly divided between Dem-
ocrats and Republicans. Governor Evers won 51 to 48 
percent in the fall election, but Republicans dispropor-
tionately control nearly two-thirds of the legislative seats 
— largely due to gerrymandering to strategically pool 
voters into easily winnable districts. 

Although Wisconsin Farmers Union sometimes gets 
labeled as “progressive” it’s a lot more mainstream and 
old school populist than the two dominant parties. WFU 
members are willing to stand up to either party if they 

are not standing up 
for the needs of the 
majority of voters. Re-
gardless of political 
affiliation, most mem-
bers  agree that gerry-
mandering strangles 
democratic participa-
tion, and we’ve had 
policy pushing back 
against the practice 
for years. We don’t  
believe elected offi-
cials should receive 
a built-in advantage 
and not have to lis-
ten or compromise 
because their seats 

The Rig IS UP
         Time to say goodbye to gerrymandering  

See page 5 ▶  RIGGED



Three Wisconsin farmers are among the eleven cho-
sen to participate in the 2023-2024 cohort of the Nation-
al Farmers Union's Beginning Farmer Institute. The pro-
gram aims to support the next generation in American 
agriculture. Over the course of nine months, attendees 
will participate in four sessions focused on technical 
training, mentorship, and leadership development. 

Hannah Alden of Dorchester, Mallaidh Mleziva of 
Whitelaw, and Melissa Mahon Stein of Soldiers Grove 
will represent Wisconsin in the program.  

Established in 2011, BFI was created to help address 
concerns about the rapidly aging farm population. Ac-
cording to the most recent Census of Agriculture, farm-
ers older than 65 outnumber those younger than 35 by 
more than six to one, raising serious questions about 
who will be operating America’s farms in the coming de-
cades. 

“The Beginning Farmer Institute is building the next 
generation of leaders for Farmers Union and their com-
munities” said NFU President Rob Larew. “It's no secret 
that as farmers, we need to set the next generation of 
farmers up for success. I am immensely proud of our 
team for putting words into action and building out this 
program.” 

This scarcity of young and beginning farmers is not 
due to a lack of interest – rather, it is due to immense bar-
riers to entry, including the difficulty of land acquisition, 
high upfront costs, and a shortage of educational oppor-
tunities. 

During the program’s hands-on training sessions, par-
ticipants will gain practical skills to overcome any hurdles 
they may face, including business planning, accounting, 
insurance, and labor management. The program will em-
ploy the Farm and Ranch Business Health Assessment, 
a tool used to help farmers set goals for strengthening 
their business. 

The future of agriculture benefits from strong, vibrant, 
and diverse farmers and ranchers. It's our mission to 
make that future possible. BFI will help us get there.    

Other farmers selected to participate include Tam-
my Copenhaver (MT); British Griffis (IL); Lexi Linsenman 
(MO); Anjelica Lusco (KY); April Marquart (ND; Slade 
Sizemore (PA); Laurel Smith (CO); and Romondo Woods 
II (MI). 

The NFU Foundation has continued to grow BFI 
through the generous support of CHS Foundation, Farm 
Credit, and Farmers Union Industries Foundation. Learn 
more about BFI at nfu.org/beginning-farmer-institute/.

Three Wisconsin farmers chosen for Beginning Farmer Institute 
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IN THE NEWS

WFU hiring for women in conservation role
Wisconsin Farmers Union is hiring a part-time Regional 

Coordinator for Wisconsin Women Championing Con-
servation. The role will work with a team of agricultural 
and natural resources advocates to promote and devel-
op outreach for a new project that is designed to pro-
vide women with the knowledge and resources needed 
to transform their lives through the incorporation of con-
servation practices. 

This position is based in Northeast Wisconsin. Learn 
more at wisconsinfarmersunion.com/employment

Apply for Next Generation Advisory Council
National Farmers Union (NFU) is searching for a Next 

Generation Advisory Representative (NGAR) to assist 
with the organization’s outreach and engagement with 
young and beginning farmers. 

The person in this role participates in NFU Board of 

Directors meetings as a non-voting member and brings 
an informative, innovative perspective. The NGAR pro-
vides input on industry trends and develops strategies 
designed to engage the next generation of farmers. 

The term of office is 3-years, with responsibilities in-
cluding attending quarterly NFU board meetings (usu-
ally 3-4 days each, including travel). Associated costs 
(including travel, meals, and incidental expenses) will be 
paid or reimbursed by National Farmers Union.

Applicants should submit the following documents by 
May 13th to be considered for this role: 1) Resume, 2) 
personalized introduction letter describing connection 
to Farmers Union and interest in the position, 3) letter(s) 
of recommendation, and 4) a description of your farm 
operation or experience.  

Applications can be submitted to Senior Director of 
Engagement  Emma McCormick at emccormick@nfudc.
org. Applications will be reviewed by NFU and notified 
of their status by August 1. 

are drawn by increasingly well 
funded political and corporate interests, not the voters. 

Many people who would be great public servants are 
discouraged from running for office because of gerry-
mandering. It’s like the dilemma many face with farm 
succession—if you are going to lose, why go into it? It’s 
not true that young people don’t want to participate in 
politics or farming, they just don’t want to fight a system 
that is rigged against them and appears corrupt. 

WFU’s grassroots membership still believes that gov-
ernment and the economy should work for ordinary 
people and if that gets labeled as extreme or too pro-
gressive, well then I call on you to take a closer look 
at the definition of democracy. Equality, freedom, and 
order — values that this country was founded on — are 
always going to cause debate and even clash. Howev-
er, aren’t they worth compromising on so we can keep 
living this unique experiment with democracy? Let’s 
demand a system for debating common values and 
compromising instead of destroying the systems that 
can serve all people well when functioning properly. 

Sparks of hope
What gives me hope is that for the first time in over a 

decade, with the recent State Supreme Court election, 
we have a chance to end gerrymandering in the state. 
This is great news for a functioning state democracy.

It also appears that some are willing to listen and if 
we can end gerrymandering, many more will be too. 
Senator Joan Ballweg (R-Markesan) chair of the Agri-
culture committee and majority caucus vice-chair, indi-

cated on a recent Wisconsin Public Radio segment that 
she understands how the lack of childcare is affecting 
the workforce, she supports well testing, and more sup-
port for producer-led watershed grant programs — all 
issues that WFU has been elevating this budget cycle. 
She held listening sessions and genuinely listened. So 
did others on both sides of the aisle. WFU members 
who went to Farm & Rural Lobby Day in January met 
with elected officials and noted that this year that they 
listened more than in years past. That is a bit more like 
it, elected folks!

Our belief in non-partisan reasoning is the challenge 
and the strength of WFU. We hold up a Big Tent with 
many different farmers and political ideologies repre-
sented under it. That is a rarity nowadays. However, we 
do believe in a common set of values. We are non-par-
tisan, we believe in civic engagement and cooperation, 
and we don’t want politicians choosing their voters. 
They work for us, and we believe voters should have a 
fair shot in choosing their elected officials. 

I long for the day when I attend a JFC listening ses-
sion and all of  the folks on the dais really pay attention 
because they believe in the power of the constituents 
and not only the power of their party.

Thanks to those of you who participated in the lis-
tening sessions and all of you who participated in our 
grassroots movement. It’s all worth fighting for and 
your engagement matters. 

Keown-Bomar can be reached at jbomar@wisconsin 
farmersunion.com. 

From page 3 ▶  RIGGED
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When national best-selling author 
and former farm kid Michael 

Perry wrote his latest book, “Forty Acres 
Deep,” about a farmer’s struggles with 
mental health, he worried the heavy 
topic might surprise and deter some of 
his readers, who are used to the home-
spun humor of his previous works.

“I knew this would be different than 
a lot of my work,” Perry told me during 
an interview shortly after the release of 
his book. “I knew it was a more difficult 
topic. It’s definitely not an easy book to 
read, from an emotional standpoint. 
There aren’t a lot of bright, uplifting 
moments in there.”

There certainly aren’t. The book’s 
fictional main character, Harold, faces 
mental health challenges even deep-
er than the seemingly never-ending 
snow that continues to fall throughout 
the story. The snow is not only a liter-
al hazard to Harold’s livelihood but a 
symbolic piling on of one difficulty af-
ter another that threatens to melt him. 

Perry was right to write about farm-
ers’ mental health in a stark, hardscrab-
ble way, as evidenced by the book’s 
brisk sales. In fact, based on my con-
versations and interviews with farmers 
in recent years, Perry’s dark depiction 

of Harold and his mental health chal-
lenges are spot on. 

I’ve spoken with farmers — seeming-
ly relatively happy individuals — who 
have acknowledged pointing a loaded 
gun at their head, contemplating their 
seemingly bleak futures, and doubting 
whether it is worth sticking around for. 

Others have described the soul-sear-
ing sense of failure they feel when they 
lose money year after year, placing 
their family’s finances in jeopardy. How 
do you reconcile working ever harder 
only to lose ever more money?

Others tearfully talk about how the 
never-ending pressures of farming and 
losing the only way of life they have 

ever known has led their husband or 
wife or grandfather or son to kill them-
selves, leaving an unhappy trail of grief, 
what-ifs and heartbreak in their wake. 

“No matter what I tried, I couldn’t 
convince him that it would be okay, that 
we would make it through. Losing the 
farm just broke him, and he couldn’t 
live with that,” one wife of a farmer who 
took his life told me. 

‘Didn’t see any way out’
I was at Paul Adams’ farm near Eleva 

on the March day in 2020 when he sold 
his beloved dairy herd because his 
once-profitable operation had gone 
bankrupt. Adams had done everything 
farmers are supposed to do to remain 
in business in an increasingly competi-
tive industry. He purchased more cows 
to find operational efficiencies. He had 
transformed his farm into an organic 
one, and found a profitable market for 
his milk. For a time he prospered, and 
he grew some more. 

Then the USDA relaxed the rules 
that organic dairy farms must abide by. 
Suddenly Adams’ 800-cow herd was 
competing against farms of 5,000 or 
more cows. His only way to stay solvent 
was to borrow more money. But banks 
wouldn’t let him take on more debt. 
Suddenly, the way of life he had known 
for all of his 68 years, on this same farm 

Julian Emerson
Rural Voices Correspondent

TACKLING 
THE TOUGH 

STUFF Known for his 
homespun humor, 
Michael Perry 
shifts gears with 
latest work on  
rural mental health. 

Julian Emerson
Rural Voices Correspondent



that had been in his family since the 
late 1800s, was finished. 

Without farming, Adams didn’t know 
what to do with himself. His feelings 
of helplessness and depression grew 
worse. As his struggles continued, 
Adams seriously contemplated killing 
himself in two different ways and be-
came more determined to do so. 

“I had just gotten to a point where I 
didn’t have any hope, and I didn’t see 
any way out of it,” Adams told me. 

Brittany Olson, a farmer and Wiscon-
sin Farmers Union member, previewed 
Perry’s book to offer feedback about 
its depiction of farmers’ mental health. 
She described Perry’s work as “a beau-

tifully grim and accurate depiction of 
terminal depression.”

“I know a lot of farmers like the pro-
tagonist in the book, those strong 
and stoic and silent types, and it’s that 
character mold that has contributed to 
some of the stigma surrounding men-
tal health in agriculture,” Olson said. 
“It’s a brutal and good reminder to 
check on each other once in a while.”

Suicides on the rise
Unfortunately, Adams is far from 

alone. According to the Wisconsin 
Department of Health Services (DHS), 
suicides climbed substantially in recent 
years. From 2010 to 2020, more than 
800 people died from suicide annually. 

That figure has risen 32% since 2020. 
DHS doesn’t track suicides by occu-

pation, but health experts say suicide 
rates in rural regions have increased 
markedly and are of concern. Wiscon-
sin Department of Agriculture, Trade 
and Consumer Protection (DATCP) 
Secretary Randy Romanski acknowl-
edged those concerns and said his de-
partment, along with DHS and others, 
are working to connect farmers with 
mental health services. 

“Farmers face so many challenges 
and so much that is beyond their con-
trol, and we are trying to reach out to 
them and get the help that they need,” 
Romanski said, noting the expansion 
of farmer mental health initiatives, such 
as a voucher program linking farmers 
to mental health care services. 

Thankfully, some farmers are getting 
the help they need. Adams is among 
them. As a Farmers Union  member, 
he has become a strong advocate 
for changes to the current agriculture 
structure that makes it difficult for fam-
ily farmers to compete. He traveled 
to Washington, DC twice last year to 
share his story on fly-ins, in an effort to 
spur change and help other farmers. 

“I feel so fortunate to be in the place 
I am today,” Adams said. “I know what 
it’s like to be in a dark place. And there 
are more farmers out there facing that 
than I think we realize.”

Perry agrees. He has watched farmers 
he knows fight the good fight before 
going out of business. And in what-
ever ways it can, he hopes his book 
prompts farmers and others to ponder 
mental health needs and seek help if 
they need it. The last page of his book 
lists multiple mental health resources. 

“There are people all over fighting 
lonely battles,” Perry said. “If in some 
way this book can help people reach 
out, that would be a good outcome.”

Perry will be the featured speaker at 
WFU's Summer Conference July 14th 
at Kamp Kenwood in Chippewa Falls. 
Dive into his humor-filled early works 
and the tough topics tackled in "Forty 
Acres Deep." The day will also lift up 
good things in the countryside, includ-
ing WFU chapters and youth. Seating 
is limited. RSVP at 715-723-5561 or  
wisconsinfarmersunion.com/events

Photo by Danielle Endvick
Paul Adams on the day his dairy herd 
sold in 2020. He has since become 
a rural mental health advocate and 
champion for other dairy farmers. 

WELLNESS RESOURCES

24/7 Wisconsin Farmer  
Wellness Helpline
1-888-901-2558

Around the clock support for farmers 
struggling with suicidal thoughts, 

depression, or anxiety

Tele-Counseling
1-888-901-2558

Free, confidential counseling

Counseling Vouchers
1-888-942-2474

Assists with $ for in-person counseling
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CHAPTER   	CHAPTER   	  CHATTER CHATTER

St. Croix County Farmers Union 
set to sling curds, host events

St. Croix County Farmers Union will be selling deep-
fried cheesecurds again this summer. Catch them at:

 • Music on the River at Riverfront Park in Amery from  
4-9pm on June 16th, July 21st, and August 18th  

• Amery Fall Festival on September 16th
• Baldwin Chilifest on September 23rd
The chapter is excited for St Croix County's Farm City 

Day at the Croes Udder Dairy Saturday August 12th.
Save the date for a special on-farm harvest dinner on 

September 16th, too!  
Mark your calendar for the Annual Meeting October 

16th at Stanton Town Hall, too. 
Want to connect and find out how you can plug in with 

these fun events? The St. Croix County Farmers Union 
board welcomes visitors to their meetings: 

• June 5th Stanton Town Hall
• July 9th Stanton Town hall
• Aug 13th Stanton Town hall
• Sept 11th Stanton Town hall
• Oct 16th, at Stanton Town Hall

Pepin-Pierce County Farmers 
Union plans summer events

It’s been a long winter and a somewhat cruel spring, 
but soon the weather will be good for those activities we 
all love, such as gardening, getting the fields planted, 
and watching young animals frisk on healthy pastures. 

Pepin-Pierce Farmers Union invites you to the following 
events: 

• April 30, 9am (alternate date in case of wind: May 
1 at 9 am), Barringer Family Farm, N4815 810th Street, 
Ellsworth, 651-755-1600. Work party and potluck lunch. 
The chapter is piloting a new activity, Many Hands, de-
signed to share farming skills while providing help to 
members with tasks that benefit from, well, many hands. 
Our first event will be a hoophouse skinning. RSVP to 
Heather at barringerfamilyfarms@gmail.com for food 
count and so we can contact you in case wind is high. 

• June 3, 1pm, Baldur Farm, N7659 950th Street, Riv-
er Falls. Renting small acreage for specialty crops, farm 
tour and discussion from both renter and landowners.  
Maureen Ash and Rich Purdy have been renting a small 
plot to Joyce for several years.  Joyce will talk about her 
garden and how she markets it to the Kenyan commu-
nity in the Twin Cities. Juliet Tomkins and Prescott Bergh 
have considerable experience with renting acreage to a 
variety of farm endeavors, from livestock to small grains 
to vegetables, and Juliet will address the positive and 
negative aspects of their experience and how to make 
it a better experience for both renters and landowners.

• August 9, 7pm, A-Z Produce and Bakery, N2956 Ank-
er Lane, Stockholm. Building cultural understanding of 
immigrant farm workers. Short documentary viewing 
and a conversation with Puentes/Bridges director Mer-
cedes Falk. Since 2001, dairy producers and community 
members have been traveling to Mexico to visit fami-
lies and better understand the culture of the employees 
who come to work on farms in southeastern Minnesota 
and west central Wisconsin.  Info: puentesbridges.org

The chapter is offering scholarships to Farmers Union 
Camp. If you would like a scholarship or mileage for 
camp, the chapter will reimburse or pay directly.  Please 
contact Faye Jones at faye02@wwt.net or 715-495-2064.

Above: St. Croix County Farmers Union is known for its 
famous deep-fried Ellsworth Cheesecurds. 

www.wisconsinfarmersunion.com/employment

We're Hiring!



Spring meeting set in Waukesha  
Interest has been growing for the formation of a 

Wisconsin Farmers Union chapter in southeastern Wis-
consin. All are welcome to learn more and join Wiscon-
sin Farmers Union for a spring meeting at 11am May 9th 
at Gwenyn Hill Farm, N130 W294 Bryn Drive. ,Wauke-
sha. Hear from Wisconsin Farmers Union President Da-
rin Von Ruden about efforts to protect family farms. Hear 
updates on our top priorities and learn more about the 
benefits of being a Farmers Union Member. Local lunch 
will be provided.  Limited to the first 40 registrations.  

 South Central teaching fly fishing 
The WFU South Central chapter invites you to enjoy 

the camaraderie that in-person learning provides with a 
series of spring classes:

FLY FISHING 101 — SUNDAY, MAY 7, 2-4 PM
Taught by Jim Hess, Conservation Chair for Southern 

Wisconsin Chapter of Trout Unlimited
Learn the basics of fly fishing, including types of rods, 

gear required, 3 simple knots, rigging your fly line, the 
difference between flies and how to fish them, where 
to fish, and, most importantly, casting instructions. No 
equipment  required. Fly rods will be provided. 

Location: Belleville Community Park, Belleville, WI 
IN STREAM-FLY FISHING — SUNDAY, JUNE 4, 2-4 PM
Taught by Jim Hess, Conservation Chair for Southern 

Wisconsin Chapter of Trout Unlimited
Learn basics of how to fish a trout stream in the water, 

including basic knots required to rig up your line and 
tie a fly on, how to read the stream, how to present your 
fly, using a strike indicator with a nymph, and using 
streamers. Equipment needed: Fly rod with reel and 
line, waders, sunglasses, net, and assortment of flies. 

Location: Kittleson stream, south of Daleyville, WI 
Each class costs $40. Precise directions with parking 

will be included in your confirmation email. To register 
email penny@stillpoint.farm

Iowa-Grant hosts Von Ruden
Wisconsin Farmers Union President Darin Von Ruden 

met with members of the up-and-coming Iowa-Grant 
Farmers Union chapter April 16th at Cathryn's Market 
in Dodgeville, where he shared some background on 
WFU's work to improve life for family farmers, rural com-
munities, and all people. 

Farm tour set in Monroe May 25th
Sustain & Conserve: Learn, Share & Connect at the 

South Central Wisconsin Farmer Union’s meeting Thurs-
day, May 25, 5-7 pm at Food Web Farm, located at N2877 
Cadiz Springs Road, Monroe. Come learn all about sus-
tainable and conservation farming practices from Food 
Web Farm’s Michelle & Dan Harrigan on their small fam-
ily farm dedicated to providing locally produced and 
humanely raised meat products and sustainably grown 
produce. Tour the farm and learn 5:15-5:45 followed by 
the chapter meeting to share insights and social time to 
connect. Snacks and drinks provided by SCWFU. Please 
bring a chair. 

Save the date for July 30, 2-5pm for SCWFU Annual 
Picnic co-hosted with Soil Sisters. 

Have chapter news? Send it to Danielle at 715-471-
0398 or dendvick@wisconsinfarmersunion.com
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On a beautiful mid-April morning, Joe Childs welcomed Wisconsin Farmers 
Union (WFU) to his Soldiers Grove farm to talk about the whirlwind year 

he has had. Joe, a new member, first heard about Farmers Union through his 
involvement in the Crawford Stewardship Project, a group that occasionally part-
ners with the Sterling Local Farmers Union chapter in Crawford County. Childs 
joined Farmers Union last fall, because, as he says, “I wanted to meet new people 
and bounce ideas off of those who have been farming for decades.” 

It didn’t take long for Childs to become very involved with WFU. “I also saw it 
as an opportunity to make an impact on the future of farming and rural commu-
nities,” he said.

It's easy to see the passion Childs has for not only agriculture but for also for 
building a sense of community. Like many Farmers Union members, Joe grew 
up in agriculture. After earning a degree in Business Management, and feeling 
very drawn to his contract law courses, he found himself carving out a life of 
farming and an interest in retaining quality of life in rural spaces. He is involved 
in many projects in his farming career as well as his local community. He works 
for Crawford Stewardship Project, custom grazes between 40-100 head of cattle, 
and has started a pastured sheep program at his former high school. 

Childs considers himself a new but experienced farmer. He grew up working 
alongside his dad, but now farms for himself. He cares deeply about land and 
financial access for beginning farmers. He says, “As a young farmer myself, I have 
dealt with the challenges that come with starting out new in the farming world. 
Without easy access to land, equipment, or funding, most young farmers will 
struggle to find a foothold in the industry without some sort of help. The agricul-
ture market as a whole hardly resembles the market that my parents or grand-
parents were part of. It will take some creativity for young farmers to find a niche 
in which they can make their living.” 

Joe’s niche right now is finding land to rent, and farmers with herds that need 
grazing. He combines the two and custom grazes. Joe’s stewardship of the land 
is apparent right away when out walking the farm. He is deliberate about improv-

Alicia Razvi 
Regional Membership Coordinator

...  I would never have 
been able to make these 
important connections if 

not for being a member of 
an organization that truly 

cares about the experiences 
and stories of farmers in 

rural communities. 
— Joe Childs

RETAINING A rural  
Quality of life 

Soldiers Grove farmer steps up as champion for ... 

Above: Childs raises sheep and 
cattle on his Soldiers Grove  farm.



ing the land and sees the direct benefit to the health of his 
herd. He talks excitedly about how the land looked when 
he started grazing and improved strides he has made us-
ing animals and portable fence to push back invasives, im-
prove soil quality and bring biodiversity back. 

Another journey that Childs is embarking on is the North 
Crawford Community Pasture Program. Joe presented 
a sheep grazing plan to the school board and received 
unanimous approval for 10 lambs to begin grazing a 40-
acre plot of the school yard this spring. Funding has been 
secured, the lambs have been born, and the project is set 
to begin in the first week of May. 

Childs has a couple reasons for being enthusiastic 
about this program. At the top of this list is promotion of 
the recently revitalized ag program in North Crawford 
Schools. He is an alumni and while the ag program has 
been restored, it did not exist when he was in high school. 
Childs says, “I often wonder how different my path would 
have been if the agricultural program and FFA would have 
been there when I was in school.” 

This year the sheep will graze as a proof concept but in 
the future, Childs hopes that the agricultural program at 
North Crawford will utilize this unique program and incor-
porate the sheep and grazing practices into the curricu-
lum. North Crawford High School Principal Robert Sailer 
says, “We are very excited to work with Joe. He’s making 
farming real to these kids. It's important to note that this 
program isn’t costing our school district even one pen-
ny. As a matter of fact, the sheep will save our custodial 
staff around 8 hours of mowing and upkeep every week. 

As a small herd sheep farmer myself, I couldn’t be more 
pleased.” 

The custodial staff is in support of the program as well. 
“Freeing up time working on the school yard allows us to 
get to other projects," said Harry Heisz, director of main-
tenance for the school district. "If we can make this work, 
we can make it permanent and maybe we can help others 
get their plans started. I see this as something that makes 
our school special.” 

A North Crawford Community Pasture Program Open 
House is being planner for June (see details below). 

Leaning into Leadership
Additionally, Childs was selected as the Farmers Union 

Enterprises Leadership (FUEL) program representative 
for Wisconsin this year. FUEL is a one year program that 
starts with the National Farmers Union Convention, which 
Childs recently attended in San Francisco. He will continue 
to meet with FUEL participants from North and South Da-
kota, Minnesota and Montana throughout the year. 

“I took my first flight, saw California for the first time and 
saw what the National Convention was all about in March 
then got home just in time for lambing,” Childs says. Of 
his experiences so far, Childs says, “Being a Farmers Union 
member has allowed me to have conversations with peo-
ple who have years of experience in the farming world as 
well as much different experiences than my own. I have 
been able to speak with representatives at a state level on 
the issues that affect my everyday life as well as the lives 
of those in my community. After being selected for the 
FUE Leadership program, I was able 

Above: Joe Childs shared his lambs with a class at North Crawford Schools (submitted photo); Childs has had the 
chance to tour other farms and meet farmers from throughout the country as a member of this year's cohort of the 
Farmers Union Enterprises Leadership (FUEL) program (Photo by National Farmers Union); a calf peeks around a tree 
in the pasture at Childs' Boscobel farm. (Photo by Alicia Razvi) 

See page 20 ▶ FUEL

NORTH CRAWFORD COMMUNITY 
PASTURE PROGRAM OPEN HOUSE 

Saturday, June 17th at 10:30am
Meet at the football field 

behind North Crawford Schools, 
47050 County X, Soldiers Grove



to speak directly with the vice pres-
ident of the National Farmers Union. I would never have 
been able to make these important connections if not for 
being a member of an organization that truly cares about 
the experiences and stories of farmers in rural commu-
nities.”

Childs readily dives into conversations around agricul-
ture and rural life. “There are multiple issues that I feel 
passionate about when it comes to farming. At the top 
of the list is sustainable and regenerative agriculture. In 
this, I mean that a farm must be able to sustain financially, 
environmentally, and socially. If any of these criteria are 
not met, the long term outlook for that farm is failure. I 
wholeheartedly believe that agriculture can be an asset 
when it comes to combating climate change. However, 
the policies that promote the current model of factory 
farms sacrificing the environment and the communities 
that surround them will need to see drastic revisions if 
we are to see the day where sustainable family farms can 
make a comeback. “

When asked why Farmers Union is important to him, 
Childs said he sees issues that need fixing and enjoys 
finding creative ways to fix those issues. Likewise, he sees 
a love of the land in fellow Farmers Union members that 
deeply resonates with him. 

“I see a passion for agriculture in every member that 
I have spoken with to this point," Child said. "The poli-
cy sessions, though long, are always filled with creative 
ideas and members who truly care about what is hap-

pening in their industry.”
As a new member who has found many avenues of in-

volvement and success with WFU programming, Childs 
offers this advice: “Utilize the networking opportunities 
that Farmers Union offers. It is by far the largest benefit 
that I have experienced. I have gotten tips and tricks from 
long-time farmers as well as been able to personally help 
others who are just starting out. The ability to meet in per-
son or stay connected via email has been absolutely in-
valuable to my journey as both a farmer and a member 
of my community.”

Razvi can be reached at arazvi@wisconsinfarmersunion.
com or 715-577-5778.

Above: Childs, second from left, stands beside National 
Farmers Union Vice President Jeff Kippley (far left) and 
WFU President Darin Von Ruden at the National Farmers 
Union Convention, where he represented Wisconsin in 
the Farmers Union Enterprises Leadership program. 

From page 19 ▶ FUEL
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On April 13th, the State House held a 
public hearing for AB 133, related 

to modernizing Wisconsin’s Farmland 
Preservation Program. 

The loss of farmland is a sad reality in our country. Over 
the years, the land available for agriculture has dwindled. 
In fact, since 2010, farmland has declined by about one 
million acres. According to the USDA Census of Agricul-
ture,Wisconsin lost 6,300 farms between 2012 and 2019.

Unfortunately, the lack of access to affordable farmland 
is one of the biggest barriers to new farms getting start-
ed. This problem will continue to grow as the amount of 
farmland in Wisconsin shrinks. This bipartisan bill in the 
Wisconsin legislature would give a significant boost to 
the state’s Farmland Preservation Program. 

What is the Farmland Preservation Program? 
Wisconsin’s Farmland Preservation Program (FPP) was 

established in the 1970s. It is administered by the De-
partment of Agriculture, Trade, and Consumer Protection 
(DATCP) and provides land use tools to help ensure the 
availability and viability of farmland for current and future 
generations of farmers. The FPP protects soil and water 
by requiring that landowners meet state conservation 
standards if they wish to claim the annual tax credit. In 
other words, in exchange for farmers keeping agricultur-
al land in production and meeting baseline conservation 
standards, they receive a renewable tax credit. 

The program also encourages farmers and local gov-
ernments to work together to promote local agricul-
ture. County conservation departments play an integral 
role in the success of Wisconsin’s farmland preservation 
program. In order to participate in the program farmers 
need to complete a 590 nutrient management plan. 
Each year, in addition to the statutory obligation to con-
duct soil and water conservation compliance checks, 
these departments support local efforts to certify new 
farmland preservation zoning districts, designate new 
Agricultural Enterprise Areas (AEAs) and enroll landown-
ers in farmland preservation agreements. The increased 
number of zoning districts and AEAs opens the door for 

more farmland owners to participate in FPP. In order for 
landowners to participate in the Farmland Preservation 
Program in Wisconsin, the land must be located in an 
AEA, an area of productive farmland that communities 
petition the State to designate as critical to the future of 
Wisconsin agriculture.

Throughout the years, there have been many conver-
sations on how to improve our state’s farmland preser-
vation. The most recent changes were adopted by 2009 
Act 28, which established the framework of the program 
by creating a three-tiered system of tax credits.

Assembly Bill 133, introduced this session by Repre-
sentatives  Oldenburg, Novak, Shankland, Tranel, C. An-
derson, Considine, Hurd, Jacobson, Mursau, Schmidt, 
VanderMeer, Bare, Joers, Krug, Nedweski, Penterman, 
Subeck, Myers and Pronschinske, and its companion 
bill, Senate Bill 134, introduced by Senators  Testin, Tay-
lor, Pfaff, Spreitzer, Ballweg, Hesselbein, Marklein, Quinn, 
Smith, Tomczyk, Carpenter, Roys and Wanggaard, would:

• Shorten the farmland preservation agreements that 
farmers enter into with DATCP from 15 years to 10 years.

• Increase per-acre tax credit amounts for farmers:
— From $7.50 to $10 for acres located in a farmland 

preservation zoning district without a farmland preserva-
tion agreement. 

— From $5 to $10 for acres covered by a farmland pres-
ervation agreement but not located in a farmland preser-
vation zoning district.

— From $10 to $12.50 for acres located in a farmland 
preservation zoning district and covered by a farmland 
preservation agreement.

— Add a new $10 per acre credit for farmland located in 
a farmland preservation area, if the acres are covered by 
an agriculture conservation easement.

This bill will help both farmers and the conservation 
of Wisconsin farmland. Participation in our state's Farm-
land Preservation Program has dropped significantly, ac-
cording to DATCP's 2018 program survey. In that survey, 
respondents reported numerous factors as being pro-
hibitive to signing a farmland agreement, including the 
15-year minimum contract being too long, the tax cred-
its being too small to make it worthwhile, and concerns 
with how they can use their land 

Michelle Ramirez-White
Policy Coordinator

Proposal would improve Farmland Preservation Program

See page 22 ▶ LAND
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throughout the duration of 
the contract. This legislation addresses these con-
cerns and will help preserve farmland.

Dane County Farmers Union member Daniel Kval-
heim testified in support of AB 133 in April stating, 
“My family’s experience with the Farmland Preserva-
tion agreements started with my dad and mom in 
the 1970’s and we have been a part of the program 
since that time. My wife Lori, and I purchased the 
farm on land contract in 1985 and in 2016 brought 
our son Kristen into the ownership also on land con-
tract completing a succession plan to the next gen-
eration. We have benefited from the program every 
year monetarily: our property tax bills for the last 9 
years totaled $120,547. Our return from farmland 
preservation was $10,704. This is appreciated. As a 
former Agriculture Educator I also believe the strong 
component of conservation practice and nutrient 
management is extremely important and a lasting 
benefit of farmland preservation involvement. As 
legislators, anything you can do to help make farm-
ing and rural life more affordable will be appreciat-
ed. Removing more of the burden of property tax 
through farmland preservation is one step.”

It is important to note that this bill was created with 
DATCP, DOR and the Wisconsin Land and Water 
Association during the past two legislative sessions. 
This bill is also widely supported by agricultural and 
conservation groups who know the importance of 
Wisconsin Farmers and conservation including: 
Wisconsin Farmers Union, Wisconsin Agri-Business 
Association, American Farmland Trust, Clean Wis-
consin, Dairy Business Association, Wisconsin As-
sociation of Professional Agricultural Consultants, 
Wisconsin Cattlemen's Association, Wisconsin Con-
servation Voters, Wisconsin Corn Growers Associa-
tion, Wisconsin Farm Bureau Federation, Wisconsin 
Farm Credit Services, Wisconsin Land and Water 
Conservation Association, Inc., Wisconsin Pork As-
sociation, Wisconsin Potato and Vegetable Growers 
Association, Wisconsin Soybean Association, Wis-
consin State Cranberry Growers Association. 

So what’s next for the bill?  Now that it has received 
a hearing in the House, it is awaiting a hearing in the 
State Senate Committee on Agriculture and Tour-
ism. From there it will proceed to the floor of the 
Senate and Assembly for a favorable vote. If you 
support this legislation, please be sure to call your 
legislators and let them know! 

You can find your legislators' contact information 
easily using the Wisconsin Legislative District Viewer 
tool at maps.legis.wisconsin.gov

Ramirez-White can be reached at mramirezwhite@
wisconsinfarmersunion.com or 715-450-9507  

We've got some great opportunities to 
connect with Farmers Union friends out at 
our historic camp property, Kamp Kenwood, 
over the next couple of months. 

Our Spring Fling on May 6th is a day to cel-
ebrate volunteers and get some work done towards open-
ing camp for the summer. This year we are prepping a new 
space for planting a pollinator garden, sweeping out the 
youth cabins, prepping the bunks for kids, and putting some 
new coats of paint on the outside furniture. Chainsaws are 
always welcome. We will start at 8am and provide lunch — 
feel free to pop in for the whole day or as long as you are 
able to. Helpers will get a sneak peek at the new lodge kitch-
en renovations, which were made possible in part through 
the generosity of donors at the WFU Convention silent auc-
tion. We'll also have some helpers here from the Chippewa 
County 4-H. 

On June 23rd, we're looking forward to being a part of 
the "From Land to Lakes" tour that is being organized by 
the newly formed Chippewa Valley Producer-Led Water-
shed Council. See page 23 for further details on this exciting 
event that will connect farmers, lake owners, and other citi-
zens who care about improving water quality in the region. 
Hope to see you out at camp this summer! 

Brad Henderson
Facilities Manager

Finding ways to connect 
at WFU's Kamp Kenwood

From page 21 ▶ LAND
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When the 1985 Farm Bill was signed 
into law, those stewarding the milk veins 
and breadbaskets of the United States 
were trudging through low prices, over-
production, double-digit interest rates, 

and record numbers of bankruptcies. Chances are, if they 
hadn’t been foreclosed on, they certainly knew someone 
who had. It suffices to say that, when you’re in day-to-day 
survival mode, you aren’t necessarily thinking about nature. 

That considered, the 1985 Farm Bill was the first to fea-
ture a conservation title by birthing into the ether cost-
share programs known as the Conservation Reserve Pro-
gram (CRP) and the Wetlands Reserve Program (WRP). In 
1996, CRP and WRP welcomed a set of younger sibling 
programs like EQIP, WHIP, and CSP into the conservation 
title family, and today federal spending on farmer-focused 
and taxpayer-subsidized conservation programs has 
grown to approximately $5 billion per year. Furthermore, 
federal crop insurance, like its conservation program cous-
ins, is still heavily subsidized by the taxpayer at about 62 
percent per premium. 

Over the last four decades, though, have these programs 
and billions of dollars dangled in front of farmers and land-
owners brought about tangible improvement? Data, both 
quantitative and anecdotal, suggests otherwise. While cov-
er crop adoption increased by 50 percent between 2012 
and 2017, a mere 7.2 percent of Midwestern acres saw 
some sort of cover crop in 2021. 

We’ve all seen the benefits of no-till, strip till, cover crops, 
rotational grazing, variable rate application, and crop rota-

tion in person or in print but overall adoption of conserva-
tion practices remains measly.

Meanwhile, the Midwest has lost over a third of its top-
soil, 54 percent of Iowa waters were impaired in 2022, and 
Wisconsin added 92 new waters to its impaired water list in 
2022 as well. ‘Snirt’ photos of, well, snow and dirt, abound 
on social media after wintertime wind events, and it is not 
uncommon to see rivers and streams turn brown and 
foamy with ‘nutrients’ when the snow melts every spring. 

Finally, subsidies – whether in the form of direct pay-
ments or crop insurance – have abetted farm consolidation 
instead of abating it. I could go on, but as the 2023 Farm 
Bill gets underway I too question whether taxpayers (aka 
consumers and drinkers of water) have gotten a return on 
their yearly investment in proverbial carrots. Those car-
rots, through means of voluntary adoption, have not been 
enough to drive industrywide change.

Creating Purposeful Change
One of my favorite Twitter accounts is Stock Cropper  

@zebulousprime, aka Iowa farmer Zack Smith. Shortly be-
fore Christmas last year, he put out a YouTube video re-
garding the upcoming omnibus spending bill and three 
ideas to drive meaningful change on the conservation 
front. I found myself nodding in agreement with Smith on 
each of his points. 

Farmers are a stubborn bunch and don’t like change, 
and the older they get the less they like it. However, unless 
they are tied to a string of purposeful change, it might be 
time to take the carrots away altogether to drive tangible 
change and innovation by new farmers entering the fold.

One idea to consider: taking the federal crop insurance 
subsidy to 0 percent unless farmers can prove they are ac-
tively adopting and implementing best management prac-

Brittany Olson
Rural Voices Correspondent

More cover crops, fewer carrots  
Time to rethink crop insurance & CONSERVATION



31United to Grow Family Agriculture

tices to safeguard soil health and water quality. If the subsidy is 
removed, crop insurance costs per acre will go up dramatically. 

With adverse weather events increasing in frequency and se-
verity, not to mention corn flirting with $7/bushel and soybeans 
at $15/bushel at press time for this column, having some kind 
of risk management is nonnegotiable. Smith proposed using 
a rubric or matrix to determine degrees of conservation adop-
tion and mentioned the Iowa Nutrient Reduction Strategy as a 
launch point.

Adages abound regarding tillage, or lack thereof, such as 
‘turning it black’ in the spring and ‘no-till, no yield.’ In the words of 
Farm Policy Facts, “These [conservation] programs are important 
tools for farmers, as often conservation practices do not trans-
late to profit.” Conversely, a look at the National Corn Growers 
Association 2022 yield contest proves such thinking to be logi-
cal fallacy; the top non-irrigated no-till non-Corn Belt entry beat 
the top conventional non-irrigated Corn Belt entry by 18 bushels 
per acre. 

If farmers are on the hook for losing out on subsidies, land-
owners should be as well, given that 40 percent of U.S. farmland 
is rented, and 38 percent of those landlords are retired farmers. 
Farmer or not, though, landowners should want to see their land 
improve by whoever is running it. Therefore, if landowners rent-
ing out their acres in the name of crop production cannot prove 
that soil health practices are being used on their land, Smith pro-
poses (and I agree) that they should be assessed an extra prop-
erty tax unless and until soil health practices are adopted. 

Lastly, the average American farmer is pushing 60 years old. A 
widespread reluctance to relinquish control is part of why there 
are a lot of farmers unable to do things like drive the combine, 
run the planter, or make major management decisions until they 
are well into their 40s because Mom and Dad (usually Dad) just 
couldn’t let go of the reins. Smith proposed eliminating subsi-
dies for all landowners and operators after the age of 62 unless 
they can prove they are using soil health practices on their farms. 

I should disclose that, while I agree with everything Smith pro-
posed, these are merely talking points and conversations worth 
having with ourselves, our fellow farmers, and our landlords. The 
taxpayers funding subsidies for crop insurance and conserva-
tion programs deserve a return on their investment, as well, in 
addition to clean water to drink, clean air to breathe, and a safe 
and plentiful food supply. 

All told, change is hard, especially when land and capital are 
involved. However, sometimes it needs to be encouraged a little 
harder than with a carrot on a stick, even if it means rented acres 
end up being ‘lost’ to a cover cropper with a man bun or some-
one wanting to grow cut flowers instead of corn.

In the spirit of taking it a step further, those folks who are the 
loudest at decrying welfare payments to single parents in inner 
cities should be on board with this idea of less government fund-
ing overall, especially for programs that have not brought about 
a lot of meaningful change.

Olson is a Barron County Farmers Union member and a dairy 
farmer, writer, and photographer from Chetek, WI. 

FREE 
GRANT ADVISING

for WFU members 

Michael Fields Agricultural Institute's  
Grant Advising & Resources can 

help you apply for grants and 
cost-share programs of state or 

federal sources that could help you 
achieve your farming or  

ag-related business goals.

michaelfields.org/ 
grant-advising-resources

Sign up for the grants email list: 
grants@michaelfields.org



As the cover crops 
are stretching out 

in the sunshine, our 
farmer-led councils are 
prepping for their sum-

mer plans. This summer promises to be 
a busy one as council farmers manage 
their farms and work with their neighbors 
and community to improve stewardship 
in fields. We have a lot going on in farm-
er-led councils including another round of 
"Soil Your Undies" underwear to be bur-
ied in May, a slew of potential field days 
focusing on field borders, livestock man-
agement, diverse rotations, and test plots. 
A priority for the year is nitrogen research. 

Those familiar with watershed work may 
be more used to examining phospho-
rous, since it is usually considered the “nu-
trient of impairment” in local lakes. How-
ever, monitoring research suggests that 
while phosphorus levels are decreasing 
in surface waters, nitrogen levels appear 
to be rising. Of further concern is nitrate 
in drinking wells. Many counties across 
the state are struggling to deal with wells 
testing over the 10 ppm safe limit set by 
the Environmental Protection Agency. Ni-
trogen is also a major factor in the hypoxic 
zone, or dead zone, in the Gulf of Mexico. 
Because of these concerns, as well as the 
rising cost of nitrogen fertilizer, folks are 
interested in ensuring that the nitrogen 
many farmers depend on for crop growth 
is being used efficiently. 

At the end of last year, DATCP provid-
ed funding for farmers through the Nitro-
gen Optimization Pilot Program (NOPP) 
to do on-farm trials of nitrogen to dial in 
just how much nitrogen farmers can con-
fidently put on fields for maximum profit 
and minimum waste. Although research 
standards did exist for nitrogen, they 
were commonly not followed by farmers 
or matched by co-op recommendations. 
The logic being that the risk of potentially 
over-applying is less than the risk of un-
der-applying and losing profit per acre. 
The hope is that multi-year research per-
formed across the state and done at field 

scale will provide farmers with confidence 
in the numbers and being able to dial in 
based on regional climatic and soil differ-
ences to find a sweet spot where nitrogen 
isn’t wasted and profit maximizes. 

This funding is also useful for groups that 
want to explore the interaction of nitrogen 
with factors like type and biomass of cov-
er crops, termination time, and timing of 
fertilizer side-dress applications. Across 
the state 20 applications to the NOPP 
program have been approved, many for 
farmer-led councils. Here in the northwest 
region, the Western Wisconsin Conserva-
tion Council will work with Dry Run and 
Horse Creek farmers in irrigated fields to 
take moisture out as a variable. The Red 
Cedar Conservation Farmers of eastern 
Dunn county will be running trials to see 
the interaction of cover crop biomass and 
available nitrogen credits. Barron Coun-
ty farmers will look at the efficacy of the 
Haney test to accurately predict maximum 
return on nitrogen fertilizer rates. 

These trials are rigorous, requiring rep-
lications across the field and several nitro-
gen rates, not including other factors farm-
er-researchers choose to explore. That 
makes for a heavy investment of plots, 
planning, and data collection. For this rea-
son, one farmer-agronomist partnership 
in Pierce county opted to do their own 
research trial comparing performance 
of a biological product interacting with 
optimum nitrogen application rate. Glen-
wood City farmers will also be expand-
ing on a nitrogen trial from last summer, 
where they decreased side-dress applica-
tions based on Haney testing recommen-
dations, increasing field profitability. 

Efficient use of nitrogen means farmers 
are more profitable per acre, but it also 
means that less nutrient is left vulnerable 
to groundwater infiltration or runoff onto 
surface waters. Learn more about the 
NOPP program on the DATCP website. To 
learn how farmers can increase nitrogen 
efficiency, check in with your local farm-
er-led council. I bet you’ll have find field 
days and research to help you get started. 

Learn more at farmerledwatershed.
org or contact Tara at 715-492-0329 or 
tdaun@wisconsinfarmersunion.com.

Examining Nitrogen in 2023
Tara Daun
Watershed Coordinator

Agronomist Joe Ailts 
checks corn at a farmer-led 
field day to see if reduced 

side-dress nitrogen  
application affected yield.
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Before planting gets underway, consider connecting with 
your local Farmer-Led Watershed Council. With 43 councils 
funded across the state in 2023, it’s likely there is a network 
of farmers near you who are looking to promote steward-
ship and efficiency on farms. Groups may have monetary and  
educational opportunities for you and your farm. 

What does a farmer-led council do? 
Farmer-Led Watershed Councils are groups of farmers 

who work together to share ideas and resources on adopting 
practices like limiting tillage, planting cover crops, diversify-
ing rotations, increasing nitrogen efficiency, and engineering 
structures that limit erosion. They host field days, network to 
share tips, and provide incentive funds to farmers for adopt-
ing conservation practices. 

If you’re interested in connecting with a council, check to see 
if there are existing watershed councils near you. All councils 
are truly farmer-led by local farmers, which means that each 
council has different incentives, field programs, and priorities. 

Examples of incentivized activities: buffer strip adjacent to 
stream, $650/acre (Dry Run Area Watershed); soil health bun-
dle: cover crops, no-till, planting green, $60/acre (Red Cedar 

Conservation Farmers); cover crop planting,$15–35/ acre 
(many watersheds); planting small grains 1st time, $15/acre 
(Farmers of the Sugar River Conservation); walkover $250 
(South Kinni Area FLWC); contract with an independent soil 
health agronomist, $500 (Hay River Area FLWC); low distur-
bance manure injection, $20/acre (Yahara Pride Farmers); re-
duce phosphorus runoff, $25/ lbs (Dodge County Farmers);  
phosphorus indexing, $1/acre (Horse Creek Area Farmers). 

Why do farmers join these councils?
• To learn more about soil health and improve their farm & 
community by learning from other farmers.
• To reduce erosion after seeing larger rainfall events.
• To show the community that farmers care about stewardship.
• To prevent water quality issues from getting worse and pre-
vent onerous regulation related to water quality for farmers.

How do you plug in to these councils?
Find your local council at https://datcp.wi.gov/Pages/

Programs_Services/ProducerLedProjectSummaries.aspx 
If you need help connecting with a group, contact WFU 

Watershed Coordinator Tara Daun at 715-492-0329 or 
tdaun@wisconsinfarmersunion.com. 

Now is the Time to Join a Farmer-Led Watershed Council
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We Can't Buy Our Way Out of Climate Change

In the final book of his Annals of 
the Former World anthology, 
writer John McPhee tackles the 

geology and geography of the still-
young, barely holding-together Golden State. His ti-
tle, like his writing, is brilliant: "Assembling California."

Assembling, indeed, because most of Califor-
nia’s land, water, and history are as violent and ev-
er-changing as its San Andreas fault. For example, 
McPhee writes, “So radical and contemporary (are) 
the regional tectonics that the highest and the low-
est points in the contiguous United States (are) with-
in eighty miles of each other in California.”

That wild dichotomy was on full display again 
this winter as much of California’s worst drought in 
centuries drowned under “atmospheric rivers” of 
pounding rain. January through March, for example, 
Los Angeles measured 15.2 inches of rain, twice its 
usual amount and, incredibly, two times more than 
fell on Seattle over the same three months.

The storms have also brought devastation. On 
March 17, the San Francisco Chronicle estimated 
overall storm damage to the state’s highways at al-
most $700 million. That price guess is sure to climb.

The rain brought a different challenge to Califor-
nia’s Central Valley, a mostly flat, 20,000 sq. mi. agri-
cultural Garden of Eden, where water–and in the last 
decade, the lack of it–is critical.

Unforeseen, however, is that 2023’s rains are fast 
filling the long-dry Tulare Lake in the valley’s Kings 
County. Now, after the winter storms, reported the 
April 2 New York Times, the intensively farmed 
lakebed has become “a 790-square-mile bathtub” 
equal to “the size of four Lake Tahoes.”

And that’s before an expected massive snowmelt–
triple the historical average, another consequence 
of the freakish winter weather–from the nearby Sierra 
Nevada mountains adds to the still-expanding lake.

The return of so much water–precious lifeblood in 
the dry-but-bountiful Central Valley–is the perfect, if 
unwelcome, metaphor for where many U.S. farmers 
and ranchers now find themselves. The now under-
water “landscape is among the most heavily en-
gineered in the nation” and yet, one official rightly 
notes, “we have no control over nature…”

We never were in control but don’t tell that to the 

Times which, for some reason, thinks we’re still in 
charge: “For now, nature seems determined to win 
in an era of climate change…”

Well, nature is winning because, as farmer and phi-
losopher Fred Kirschenmann has preached for de-
cades, “Mother Nature always bats last.”

And that’s just in the far West; other parts of the 
U.S. face their own climate woes.

For example, as California soaks under too much 
of everything, “The abundant snow in the Rocky 
Mountains this year… is not enough to overcome 
two decades of drought that has pushed major res-
ervoirs along the Colorado River to dangerous lev-
els,” Camille Calimlim Touton, commissioner of the 
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation, told the Washington 
Post April 3.

That means local officials representing 40 million 
water users in seven western states must develop 
a plan for “unilateral cuts to water usage” this year 
or face an unprecedented federal plan (announced 
April 11) on “how those [cuts] could be distributed if 
the states” can’t agree.

Whatever route is followed, trouble is certain to be 
a byproduct for several reasons–many tied to Califor-
nia’s historical grip on Colorado River water. “Under 
laws and court rulings dating back decades, in times 
of shortage,” explains the Post, “Arizona would lose 
its right to its water before California.”

Of course, Uncle Sam’s checkbook will accompany 
any federally-supported–imposed or not–allotment 
plan. Last year’s Inflation Reduction Act “includes $4 
billion for the Western drought that includes pay-
ments to farmers who are willing to conserve Colo-
rado River water…”

That concept, almost as old as the river itself, will 
push “fallowing or making irrigation more efficient” 
because, Touton explained, “‘we want agriculture to 
continue in the [Colorado] basin as well as… sup-
port’… all the other uses, including for cities, ecosys-
tems and Native American tribes.”

Of course “we” want everyone “supported,” but 
“we”–no matter the size of our checkbook–can’t buy 
our way out of climate change.

But here we stand, still swinging at every pitch and 
believing we are winning.

© 2023 ag comm — The Farm and Food File is pub-
lished weekly throughout the U.S. and Canada. Past 
columns, supporting documents, and contact infor-
mation are posted at farmandfoodfile.com.

Alan Guebert
Correspondent



Recruited New Membership			   Recruited by
Alex Frantz, Chicago			   Marbleseed Conference
Amanda Hedlund,	 Albany			   LFPA 2023
Amber & Melville Georgakopoulus, Menomonie	
Amos Mayberry, Belleville			   Jacob Marty
Andie Donnan & Ashley Neises, Dubuque	 LFPA 2023
Arnold & Alice Gudex, Campbellsport	
Ayla Graden-Dodge & James Dodge, Amery	 LFPA 2023
Beth Wood, New Richmond	
Beverly Trussoni & John Szymanski, LaCrosse	
Brent Hannegraf, Beldenville			   Jerry Thompson Agency
Carl & Carol Flaig, Junction City		  Hayden Cohan
Carla Schuebel & Jonathan Mullen, Rice Lake	 Camp 2023
Chad Prissel, Mondovi			   Jerry Thompson Agency
Chalchiuhkoatl Kardos, Milwaukee		  LFPA 2023
Charles Moore, Viroqua	
Charles Sillampa, Colby, 			   Feldbruegge Insurance
Chelsea Schuebel, Greenfield	
Chris Widder, Kohler			   Family Insurance Center
Christina & Nicholas Hotchkiss, Viroqua	
Cory & Tina Eggenberger, Mondovi		  Jerry Thompson Agency
Curt & Leah Watson, Edgerton		  Anew Insurance Agency
Dale & Joan Brathol, River Falls	
Dave & Terri Wilfert, Two Rivers		  Family Insurance Center
David & Loretta Stuntebeck, Marshall		  Schwarz Insurance
David Ogden, Stevens Point			   2023 Marbleseed
Davielle Baur & Charles Kandler, Viroqua	 Jesse Downs & Elizabeth Voz
Diana Kalscheur & James Murphy, Cross Plains 	 Schwartz Agency
Don Hauser & Kathy Cernohous, Chippewa Falls	 Brad Henderson
Donna and Bob Pavlac, Neillsville		  LFPA 2023
Duane Domask, Iola			   Hastings Mutual Insurance
Elisabeth Minich & Steven Shoemaker, Lone Rock	 LFPA 2023
Elizabeth Bonderson, River Falls		  2023 Marbleseed
Emily & Grant Beardsley, Eau Claire		  Heidi Von Ruden
Emily & Jayson Nicol Family, Menomonie	 Chase & Megan Cummings
Garth Fleishauer, Custer			   LFPA 2023
Greg Fox, Freedom				   LFPA 2023
Hannah Frank & Justin Thomas, Medford	 LFPA 2023
Harlyn Fisher, Fond du Lac			   Nolan Insurance Agency LLC
Heidi & Dustin Von Ruden Family, Eau Claire	
Henry Muesegades, Plymouth		  Family Insurance Center
Isaiah & Kelsey Skenandore, Seymour		  LFPA 2023
Jackie & Matt Boos, Chippewa Falls	
Jacquelyn & Dan Enge, North Freedom		 Sacred Heart Food Fair
James & Dorothy Bolton, Burlington		  Hastings/Mangold ins., Inc.
Jason Schmidt & Kate Holmes, Viroqua		  2023 Camp Program
Jennifer McComb & Matthew Stashek, Stevens Point	Jane Hansen
John & Nora Stauner, Three Lakes		  Marbleseed
Jon Kastenschmidt, Rockland			  West Salem Insurance
Josh & Bethany Burns, Stanley	
Joy Lancour & Steve Hesselberg, Chippewa Falls	
Judy & Jim Theys, Luxemburg			  LFPA 2023
Julie Heintz, Chippewa Falls	
Justin & Lindsay Redetzke, Durand		  Jerry Thompson Agency
Karen Davis-Brown & Malachi Bearheart, Ogema	 Sophia Steinrueck
Keith Kastein, Brandon			   Nolan Insurance Agency

Recruited New Membership			   Recruited by
Kim Fruin, Madison				    LFPA 2023
Kori & David Redemann, Jr, Ripon		  Nolan Insurance Agency
Kris & Jason Gruenenfelder, Blanchardville	 LFPA 2023
Kris & Megan Olson Family, Genoa		  2023 Marbleseed
Kristen & Kennedy Conley, Cuba City		  LFPA 2023
Kristen Palmer, Janesville	
Leah & Mike Bowman, Menomonie		  2023 Camp Program
Lori Mercer, Snohomish			   Marbleseed
Lynda Schaller, Gays Mills	
Lynn & Garry Rossing, Argyle			   Marci Hess
Lynn Johnson, Turtle Lake			   Caleb Langworthy
Maisia Vang, Rio				    LFPA 2023
Martice Scales & Amy Knoll, Milwaukee		  LFPA 2023
Mary Pagel, Almond			   Insurance Center - Platteville
Matt Krantz, Chippewa Falls			   2023 Camp Program
Melissa & Pat Duffenbach, Eau Claire		  Heidi Von Ruden
Mercedes Falk, Cochrane	
Miranda Hottenroth, Sturgeon Bay		  LFPA 2023
Nancy Graden, Amery	
Nathan & Taylor Moe, Stoughton		  Ansay & Associates
Neal & Astrid Golpen, Chippewa Falls	
Nina Much, Manawa			   LFPA 2023
Patricia & Ronald Sarna, Lake Geneva	
Paul & Cindy Lawinger, Dodgeville		  Lundell Insurance
Pine Giroux, Black River Falls			   LFPA 2023
Rick & Diane Strzyzewski, Crivitz		  Hastings Mutual Insurance
Rick & Sandra Gietzel, Eldorado		  Nolan Insurance Agency
Robert & Cassie Sjoerdsma, Friesland		  Hastings/Nolan Ins.
Robert & Julie Sweet, Wisconsin Dells		  Schwarz Insurance Agency
Rod & Marcia Berger, Durand			  Jerry Thompson Agency
Ronald Daane, Brandon			   Hastings 
Ronald Marx, Cross Plains			   Schwarz Insurance Agency
Ruffing Farms, Hilbert			   Family Insurance Center
Rufus Haucke & Joy Miller, Viola	
Ryan Erisman & Treva Wetherell, Sun Prairie	 Jeanne Lydon
Sal Daggett, New Richmond			   LFPA 2023
Sara Carstens Family, Colfax			   Tanya Vanasse
Sarah Thorsberg & Jamie Masanz, Ladysmith	 LFPA 2023
Scarlett & Dean Salamone, Elkhorn		  LFPA 2023
Seamus Fitzgerald & Taya Larae Schulte, Wheeler	 Micah Thompson & Callie 
Recknagel
Seth & Erin Anderson, Ettrick			   Hastings Norgaard Agency
Shawna & Billy Fransway, Cadott		  2023 Camp Program
Sheri Doyel & Blair Thomas, Lake Geneva	 2023 Marbleseed
Siri & Greg Smith, River Falls	
Stephanie Funk, Kenosha			   LFPA 2023
Steve Leonard, River Falls	
Steven Olson, Stoughton			   Anew Insurance Agency 
Tim & Tessa Burns, Eau Claire	
Timothy & Brenda Bayer, Ringle	
Timothy & Laura Jean Blotz, Dodgeville		  Lundell Insurance
Tsiltiyah & Charles Fogle, Union Grove		  LFPA 2023
Wren Almitra, Manitou Springs		  Julie Keown-Bomar
Yvette Smith & Paul Sacia, Brodhead		  LFPA 2023
Zena McFadden-Jasper, Sycamore		  Darin VonRuden

WELCOME NEW FARMERS UNION MEMBERS!
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www.wisconsinfarmersunion.com

info@wisconsinfarmersunion.com

/wisconsinfarmersunion

@wifarmersunion
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Follow WFU Online

State Office: 117 W. Spring St. 
Chippewa Falls, WI 54729

Legislative Office: 30 W. Mifflin St., Ste. 905
Madison, WI 53703

WFU NEWS COVER PHOTO CONTEST

The winning photo earns a Farmers Union hat! High-resolution vertical 
photos preferred. Send your photo entries and a brief description to 

Danielle at dendvick@wisconsinfarmersunion.com

ON THE COVER: Sheep on pasture at Blue Ox Farm in Wheeler, 
owned and operated by Dunn County Farmers Union members 

Caleb and Lauren Langworthy.

SUBMIT YOUR BEST RURAL LIFE PHOTOS! The Wisconsin Farmers Union News is a 
membership benefit for members of the 
family farm organization. Sign up today: 

SUBSCRIPTION INFO

WFU NEWS SUBSCRIPTION
A one-year family membership  includes a  

subscription to WFU News for the low rate of $30.
Name:_ _________________________________________
Address:_ _______________________________________
City:_ _____________State:________ Zip:_____________
Phone:__________________________________________
E-mail:__________________________________________

Credit Card Payment
Select card type:   q Visa   q MasterCard   q Discover 
Name on card: ___________________________________
Account number: _________________________________
Expiration: ___/___ CVV (3 digits on back of card): ______
Signature: ______________________________________
Signature authorizes your credit card to be charged in the amount of $30.

Complete and mail this form to: 
Wisconsin Farmers Union

117 W. Spring St.
Chippewa Falls, WI 54729

Please make checks payable to Wisconsin Farmers Union


